
CORPORATE REPORT 

NO: R062 COUNCIL DATE: March 28, 2022 

REGULAR COUNCIL 

TO: Mayor & Council DATE: March 24, 2022 

FROM: City Manager FILE: 7130-16 

SUBJECT: COVID-19: Emergency Operations Centre Update 

RECOMMENDATION 

The City Manager recommends that Council receive this report for information. 

INTENT 

The purpose of this report is to provide Council with a status update of the various actions taken 
in response to COVID-19 since the last Corporate Report, which was provided to Council at the 
February 14, 2022, Regular Council Public Hearing meeting (a copy of Corporate Report No. 
R038; 2022 is attached as Appendix “I”). 

BACKGROUND 

The City’s Emergency Operations Centre (“EOC”) is the command and communications hub for 
any large emergency or disaster including the current global COVID-19 pandemic. The EOC was 
activated by the City on February 17, 2020, prior to the World Health Organization (“WHO”) 
declaring a global pandemic. Since the last report, the COVID-19 situation has improved in BC 
resulting in many BC Public Health Order restrictions being removed effective March 11, 2022. As 
a result, the EOC has undertaken the following actions: 

• Adjusted the COVID-19 Compliance and Enforcement Team (“CCET”) to a response-based
model for complaints;

• Increased capacity for in-office staff to 100% following the suggestion of the Provincial
Health Officer;

• Continued the enforcement of vaccine passport entrance requirements at all recreation
facilities until April 8, 2022;

• Updated COVID-19 communication signage at City facilities to reflect changes to
provincial health orders;

• Planned for the suspension of the City’s Employee, Volunteer and Contractor COVID-19
Vaccination Policy and Rapid Testing Program after the April 8, 2022 announcements; and
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• Continued social media efforts to remind residents and businesses of the need to adhere 
to public health measures and good practices, to advise residents of vaccine eligibility and 
opportunities, and to advise of facility and service updates enacted as part of Step 3 of the 
Surrey Restart Plan. 
 

DISCUSSION 
 
The EOC has clear responsibilities outlined and actions underway to respond to the immediate 
impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic. As the COVID-19 situation continues to evolve, the EOC 
continues to plan, assess, and respond to new developments domestically and abroad.  
 
Current State of COVID-19 
 
COVID-19 continues to have a global impact with over 475 million cases worldwide as of March 
23, 2022. The Omicron wave, which had led to significant case counts in North America, has 
subsided and now most of the case growth is concentrated in Europe and East Asia. In response to 
lowering case counts, jurisdictions in North America, including Canada, have begun removing 
COVID-19 restrictions that have been in place for nearly two years. 
 
British Columbia added an additional 1,723 cases from March 6-12, 2022 (the last date of reporting 
by the Province) for a total of 352,682 cases. This represents a decrease of over 703 cases from the 
preceding week. The BC Centres for Disease Control (“BCCDC”) has indicated that case numbers 
are no longer an effective measure for COVID-19 transmissibility and will no longer be updating 
these figures in the near future. A summary of COVID-19 cases within the Metro Vancouver 
region is included in Appendix “II”.  
 
Recent Updates to BC Public Health Orders 
 
British Columbia’s Provincial Health Officer announced on March 11, 2022, the lifting of COVID-19 
restrictions in response to declining case counts across the province. These changes include: 
 

• Face coverings will be optional for people in all indoor public and workplace settings; 
• Removal of capacity limits on personal and organized indoor gatherings; 
• Removal of capacity limits for events, nightclubs, bars, and restaurants; 
• Resumption of indoor and outdoor fitness aquatics, and rinks;  
• Resumption of adult sports tournaments; and 
• Return to work for remote office workers with COVID-19 safety protocols.  

 
Additionally, effective April 8, 2022, the following changes will also be made to the public health 
order: 
 

• BC Vaccination Card proof of vaccination to access non-essential events, services, and 
businesses will no longer be required; and 

• All Workplace Safety Orders will be lifted. 
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In response to the current COVID-19 situation and the most recent PHO updates, the City is 
using its Restart Plan to determine when each of the City’s other functional business areas are 
able to adjust their level of service and resume some form of operation. These decisions are based 
on the premise that all of the following four criteria are met: 
 

1. Ability to comply with new PHOs;  
2. Reasonable public demand for services;  
3. Financial viability; and 
4. Public and employee safety measures are in place. 

 
The following sections provide an update on the status of the EOC’s COVID-19 response to 
changes with the latest PHOs and the City’s Restart Plan.  
 
Current Staffing Levels and Return to Office Plan 
  
Since November 29, 2021, there has been 857 cases amongst staff, with a drastic decline in 
reported cases in recent weeks. The RTO plan and safe work protocols in place have been effective 
to date in minimizing COVID-19 transmission between staff as most cases that staff have 
contracted occurred outside of the workplace. Despite the number of cases amongst staff, the 
City’s level of service has not been negatively impacted. 
 
In response to the recent changes to the PHOs, effective March 14, 2022, staffing levels were 
increased to 100% and all in-person meetings and training sessions have returned to 100% room 
capacity.  
 
Effective April 8, 2022, proof of vaccination will not be required to enter any City facility and 
greeters will no longer be required at facility entrances for this purpose. Furthermore, the City’s  
Rapid Testing Program will be suspended for staff (excluding those who work in RCMP Support 
Services) and those participating in the program will no longer be required to submit a valid 
negative rapid test prior to their shift.  
 
Surrey Fire Services and Surrey RCMP Response 
 
The Surrey Fire Services (“SFS”) and RCMP have generally responded to more calls than pre-
pandemic levels, including in the previous month. Since the beginning of January 2022, Surrey 
Fire Service workload trends continue to be 43% higher in-service demand compared to 2021 year-
to-date (“YTD”) (see Appendix “III”). 
 
Surrey RCMP calls for service in 2022 YTD has exceeded pre-pandemic levels; however, Surrey 
RCMP has responded to 191 fewer calls compared to 2021 (see Appendix “IV”). 
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COVID-19 Compliance and Enforcement Team 
 
On March 26, 2020, the Surrey RCMP and the City of Surrey Bylaw Services Division established a 
joint COVID-19 Compliance & Enforcement Team (“CCET”) to conduct proactive checks and 
educate local residents and businesses on their personal obligations related to PHOs.  
 
Since the last report, CCET has received a total of only six complaints regarding non-compliance. 
With the easing of PHOs, and given the sustained high-level of compliance amongst businesses, 
CCET will be moving towards a response-base model for complaints. 
 
Surrey Libraries 
 
All 10 Surrey Libraries are open at full-service hours with daily checkouts at 75.5% of pre-
pandemic levels and daily visits at 49.7% of pre-pandemic levels. In addition, in-person 
programming restarted with the easing of provincial health restrictions effective February 17, 
2022, and public meeting room rentals are now available at select branches. Libraries are also 
continuing to be used by the community for information and recreational needs, computer 
access, and study spaces.  
 
Parks, Recreation & Culture Facilities 
 
The City initiated a phased reopening of Parks, Recreation & Culture facilities across the City for 
pre-registered programs starting in May of 2020. Given the new PHOs, all Parks, Recreation & 
Culture programs can continue to expand and return to pre-pandemic levels based on community 
demand. The following chart reflects the status of facilities reopened to date: 
 

Facility Type Number of Facilities 
Opened 

Number of 
Facilities 

Closed 

% of Regular Program 
Offering at Opened Facilities 

Recreation Centre 13 0 60-70% 

Arena  5 0 70-80% 

Indoor Pool 4* 1 50-70% 

Cultural Centres 5 0 75-90% 
 * The Newton Wave Pool will reopen on March 29, 2022.   
 
The City continues to monitor changes in demand and facility usage to inform its decision on how 
to adjust the levels and types of services offered and to align with PHOs. This continues the well-
founded nature of the City’s reopening strategy and highlights the need to closely monitor actual 
demand once facilities reopen.  The demand for recreational services and in particular swimming 
and skating lessons is higher than operational staffing capacity can meet.  Registration is 
continuing to experience longer than normal wait call times and the City is incurring large 
waitlists for in demand programs.  Parks, Recreation & Culture and Human Resources staff are 
focusing on recruiting, hiring and training of new staff to increase the staffing capacities to meet 
these demands for service.  
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Support for Priority Populations 
 
The EOC has worked with BC Housing and the Fraser Health Authority to open one arena at 
North Surrey Recreation Centre (“NSRC”) as an Emergency Response Centre (“ERC”) to prevent 
the spread of COVID-19 among people experiencing housing instability during the pandemic. The 
arena has operated at or near capacity since opening. 
 
To reduce the number of people in some existing BC Housing funded shelters in Surrey, BC 
Housing has moved people from shelters to individual motel rooms at the Linda Vista Motel at 
6498 King George Boulevard and the Canadian Inn at 6528 King George Boulevard.  
 
It is expected that as the risk for COVID-19 subsides, BC Housing will seek to relocate those 
sheltered at the Linda Vista Motel and the Canadian Inn to available housing where possible, or 
back to an existing shelter as capacity in these facilities increase back to pre-pandemic occupancy 
rates. In addition, staff are continuing to work with BC Housing and the Province to identify 
alternate housing options for the guests at the NSRC ERC. 
 
Supporting and Informing Residents 
 
The City continues to provide updates regarding COVID-19 through a variety of mediums 
specifically the www.surrey.ca/COVID-19 website. This has been a valued source of information 
for residents and businesses with approximately 317,346 pageviews as of March 14, 2022, with 601 
pageviews occurring over the last week.  
 
Additionally, the City’s social media accounts including Facebook, Twitter, and Instagram 
continue to be a valued source of information for residents and businesses. Over the past week, 
the City has used these platforms as part of a renewed effort to encourage residents to follow 
current regulations and restrictions. Through these platforms, the City reached approximately 
119,992 users over the last week. 
 
COVID-19 Financial Recoveries 
 
Since the beginning of the pandemic, the City has requested $2,569,835 and has been approved 
$1,203,090 in funding from Emergency Response from Emergency Management BC (“EMBC”) in 
recoveries and the Federal Government in grants. Funds from EMBC are reimbursed on an 
expense authorization basis with some recoveries based on utilization of PPE for COVID-19 
response.  
  

http://www.surrey.ca/COVID-19
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The following chart provides a summary of the amounts requested and approved to date: 
 

COVID-19 Emergency Response 
Entity Recovery Program/Purpose Recovery 

Amount 
Requested 

Recovery 
Amount 
Approved 

Emergency 
Management BC 
(EMBC) 

COVID-19 Pandemic  $553,034 $322,087 

Federal Government 
(Luma Native BC 
Housing Society) 

Reaching Home COVID-19 
Canada's Homelessness Strategy 

$2,016,801 $881,003 

TOTAL   $2,569,835 $1,203,090 
 
SUSTAINABILITY CONSIDERATIONS 
 
The City of Surrey Emergency Program, the EOC, and the level of service provisions support the 
objectives of the City’s Sustainability Charter 2.0. This work relates to Sustainability Charter 2.0 
themes of Public Safety, specifically, the following Desired Outcome (“DO”): 
 

• Emergency Preparedness and Prevention DO6: Surrey has proactive and coordinated 
emergency prevention measures in place and can effectively deal with emergencies that 
arise. 
 

CONCLUSION 
 
The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic has greatly improved in recent weeks with many Public 
Health Order restrictions being lifted. As a result, the EOC will continue adjusting its COVID-19 
response according to the latest PHOs and the City’s Restart Plan. 
 
 
 
 
 

Vincent Lalonde, ICD.D., P.Eng. 
City Manager  

 
SW/af/ki 
 
https://surreybc.sharepoint.com/sites/cmcitymanageradmin/council/corporate report no. 35 .docx 
SW 3/24/22 1:43 PM 
 
 
Appendix “I” – Corporate Report R038; 2022 – COVID-19: Emergency Operations Centre Update 
Appendix “II” – New Cases Per Week in the Local Health Authorities 
Appendix “III” – Surrey Fire Service – Incident Responses  
Appendix “IV” – Surrey RCMP – Calls for Service 
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RECOMMENDATION 

The City Manager recommends that Council receive this report for information. 

INTENT 

The purpose of this report is to provide Council a status update of various actions taken in 
response to COVID-19 since the last Corporate Report which was provided to Council at the 
January 17, 2022 Regular Council Public Hearing meeting (a copy of Corporate Report 
No. Ro12; 2022 is attached as Appendix "I"). 

BACKGROUND 

The City's Emergency Operations Centre ("EOC") is the command and communications hub for 
any large emergency or disaster including the current global COVID-19 pandemic. The EOC was 
activated by the City on February 17, 2020, prior to the World Health Organization ("WHO") 
declaring a global pandemic. Currently BC has entered the "fifth wave" of COVID-19, and as such 
the EOC has undertaken the following actions: 

• Continued Step 3 of the Surrey Restart Plan and commenced preparations to introduce
further changes to facilities and services as part of Step 4 of the Surrey Restart Plan (which
has since been put on hold);

• Continued enforcing vaccine passport entrance requirements at all recreation facilities;
• Continued screening of staff entering the workplace with a daily health check that they

must complete remotely before arriving at the workplace, following the directions
announced by the Provincial Health Officer on November 7, 2020 that requires all
businesses and worksites to conduct active daily in-person screening of all onsite workers
using a COVID-19 symptom check list;

• Implemented a proof of vaccination and rapid test submission system to support the City's
Employee, Contractor and Volunteer COVID-19 Vaccination Policy;

APPENDIX "I"
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• In response to the emergence of a new variant of concern, Omicron, a review of the level 
of service/reopening/closing decision matrix has been initiated to ensure that the key 
considerations of the decision matrix are still valid; 

• Amended the City's COVID-19 Symptoms and Close Contact Protocols in response to the 
shorter incubation period of the Omicron variant; and 

• Continued social media efforts to remind residents and business for the need adhere to 
public health measures and good practices, to advise residents of vaccine eligibility and 
opportunities and to advise of facility and service updates enacted as part of Step 3 of the 
Surrey Restart Plan. 

DISCUSSION 

The EOC has clear responsibilities outlined and actions underway to respond to the immediate 
impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic. The EOC is continuing to utilize Surrey's Proactive 10-Point 
Action Plan to mitigate impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic that moves the EOC beyond 
immediate response to consider the medium- and longer-term impacts of the pandemic on City 
operations and enables tracking of key data indicators that will assist with forecasting and 
preparing for recovery and return to business-as-usual operations over time. 

Key insights since the last COVID-19: Emergency Operations Centre Update include: 

Gl obal 

• Global COVID-19 cases continue to rise, with 400.7 million cases as of February 9, 2022. 
This represents a 27.4% increase (86.2 million cases) in infections reported; 
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• There are two countries with over 30 million infections reported (United States and India), 
two countries with over 20 million infections reported (Brazil and France), and 48 
countries with over 1 million infections reported (United Kingdom, Russia, Turkey, 
Argentina, Iran, Columbia, Spain, Italy, Indonesia, Germany, Mexico, Poland, South 
Africa, Ukraine, Peru, Philippines, Netherlands, Iraq, Malaysia, Czechia, Chile, Japan, 
Canada, Bangladesh, Thailand, Belgium, Pakistan, Sweden, Israel, Romania, Portugal, 
Kazakhstan, Colombia, Serbia, Vietnam, Slovakia, Austria, Hungary, Switzerland, Greece, 



Jordan, Australia, Bulgaria, Cuba, Denmark, Georgia, Ireland, South Korea, and Morocco). 
The infections in these 52 countries account for 90.1% of total infections reported; 

United States 
• As of February 9, 2022 the United States has had approximately 77,051,506 cases. This 

represents at 23.2% increase (14,505,665 cases) in infections reported since January 12, 
2022; 

• Three states (California, Florida, Texas) are reporting over 5 million infections, one state 
(New York) is reporting over 4 million infections, seven states (North Carolina, New 
Jersey, Michigan, Illinois, Pennsylvania, Ohio, and Georgia) are reporting over 2 million 
infections, and fifteen states (Arizona, Tennessee, Indiana, Massachusetts, Virginia, 
Wisconsin, Missouri, Minnesota, South Carolina, Kentucky, Alabama, Oklahoma, 
Louisiana, Washington and Colorado) are reporting over 1 million infections; 

Canada 
• As of February 91 2022, Canada has had approximately 3,152,611 cases. This represents a 

19.7% increase (518,638 cases) in infections reported since January 12, 2022; 

Britis h Col umbia, Fras er Heal th Authority and Surrey 
• As of February 9, 2022, BC has had 335,042 confirmed cases. This represents a 17.1% 

increase (48,962 cases) in infections reported since January 12, 2022; 
• Of the 335,042 confirmed cases in BC, the Fraser Health Authority continues to account 

for the majority of confirmed cases (154,095 or 46.0%). Of the cases in the Fraser Health 
region 143,133 have recovered, 346 are currently hospitalized (58 in critical care) and 1,251 
have died; 

Daily Active Cases per 100,000 Population 
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Source: BCCDC, Johns Hopkins University Coronavirus Research Center, 2022 



• From January 23 to January 29, 2022, the latest date of infection information by 
community, there were 4,827 confirmed cases in the lower mainland, and of those, 1,211 
(25%) confirmed cases in Surrey and White Rock; 

Source: http: //www.bccdc.ca/health-info/diseases-conditions/covid-19/data 
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• From January 3, 2021 to January 29, 2022, there were 42,669 cases reported in Surrey and 
White Rock. A summary of the number of confirmed cases each week in Surrey and White 
Rock, as well as the Fraser Health Authority and Vancouver Coastal Health is provided in 
Appendix "II". A comparison of the number of confirmed cases per capita in communities 
of the Fraser Health Authority and Vancouver Coastal Health is provided in Appendix 
"III". As illustrated, the number of new cases per week in Surrey and White Rock has 
decreased from the previous peak corresponding to the Omicron variant; and 

• The Province started vaccinations on December 15, 2020. As of February 9, 2022, 4,471,761 
first doses have been administered, which is an increase of 61,135 doses being 
administered. In addition, 4,198,814 second doses have also been administered, which is 
an increase of 69,795 second doses being administered. 

• Fraser Health has not updated their information on schools with a COVID-19 outbreak 
since January 7, 2022. 

COVID-19 Vaccination Rates 

According to the latest data from the BCCDC, the COVID-19 vaccines have been proven to 
significantly reduce rates of hospitalization and death caused by COVID-19, including the delta 
variant. As of February 9, 2022, more than 10.1 billion doses of vaccine have been administered in 
more than 160 countries. Canada has the 18th highest per capita vaccination rate in the world and 
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over 79 million doses have been administered across the country since vaccinations began in 
December of 2020. In British Columbia, 10,993,192 doses have been administered, and 
approximately 84% of the province has received at least one dose, 78% has received two doses, 
and 39% has received a third vaccine dose. 

At the municipal level, Surrey has very high vaccination coverage rates with 95% of the 
population aged 18+ receiving two doses. This is slightly higher than the provincial and national 
coverage rates of 89.38% and 88.91%, respectively, as shown in the following diagram. 

Canada 
Cumulative percent of people 18 and 
older fully vaccinated with a COVID-19 
vaccine 

90.00% and higher 
85.00% to 89.99% 
80.00% to 84.99% 
70.00% to 79.99% 

0% to 69.99% c=J 
Not available 

Source: https://health-infobase.canada.ca/covid-19/vaccination-coverage/ 

In October, 2021, the Federal and Provincial governments implemented mandatory vaccine 
policies affecting federally regulated industries and BC public service employees. Provincial crown 
corporations and other government-related entities have also been encouraged to implement 
mandatory vaccine policies. The Province began vaccinating children between the ages of 5-11 on 
November 29, 2021 following approval from Health Canada. 



-6-

COVID-19 Fifth Wave and Variants of Concern ("VOC"s) 

In mid- November, South Africa reported the detection of a new variant of concern, Omicron, 
which has resulted in many governments re-imposing travel restrictions or re-evaluating their 
COVID-19 response. Canada has instituted travel bans for countries in Africa and has asked the 
National Advisory Committee on Vaccination ("NACI") to provide new recommendations on the 
need for a third dose booster shot. In British Columbia, the first confirmed case of the Omicron 
variant of COVID-19 was detected in British Columbia on November 30, 2021 in the Fraser Health 
Authority. 

From January 8, 2022, to February 8, 2022, the Province added 113,029 new cases of COVID-19, an 
increase of more than 75,000 from the previous month, the majority of which were the Omicron 
variant. On December 22, 2021, the Province announced new Public Health Orders to limit the 
spread of the Omicron variant in British Columbia. These restrictions include: 

• No organized indoor social events and gatherings of any size; 
• Concerts, sports games and theatres reduced to 50% seated capacity, regardless of venue 

size; 
• Closing gyms, fitness centres and dance studios; 
• Closing bars and nightclubs; and 
• Limiting table sizes at restaurants, cafes and pubs to a maximum of six people per table 

with physical distancing or barriers. 

Additionally, the Province announced on Wednesday, December 29, 2021 that the full return to 
school for students in kindergarten to Grade 12 would be delayed until Monday, January 10, 2022. 

On January 28, 2022, the Province announced the official removal of restrictions on individual or 
group fitness, exercise, and dance exercise effective January 20, 2022. Further, youth sport 
tournaments were permitted to resume effective February 1, 2022. The BC Vaccine Card program 
will remain in effect until June 30, 2022 unless otherwise extended or stopped. 

While there remains a strong presence of the Omicron variant in British Columbia, data provided 
by the BCCDC indicates that the peak of case growth was reached in mid-January, 2022. From 
February 1 to February 8, 2022, BC added 9,191 cases of COVID-19, a reduction of more than 5,500 
new cases from the previous week. This rapid deceleration of case growth has been seen in 
jurisdictions around the world, where total new cases have decreased by more than 50% of the 
previous peak in the United States, United Kingdom, and other European countries. 

Across Canada and the United States, the slowing of case growth has led to the removal of 
restrictions that have been in place prior to the Omicron wave. In Canada, Alberta ( effective 
immediately) and Saskatchewan ( effective February 14) announced the termination of the vaccine 
card policies and intention to remove all COVID-19 restrictions. BC Public Health Officials have 
stated tentative plans to update PH Os following Family Day. 

Preliminary data from other jurisdictions around the world suggests that infections from the 
Omicron variant of COVID-19 are less severe and less likely to require hospitalizations than 
previous variants. Despite this, due to the significant volume of case growth in British Columbia, 
hospitalizations and deaths have risen. The Omicron Variant has shown increased infectiousness 
among those with two doses of a COVID-19 Vaccine as compared to earlier variants. Per capita 



growth in infections remains primarily among those that are unvaccinated. Evidence has shown 
that those fully vaccinated are less likely to develop serious illness and become hospitalized. 

BC' s Res tart Pl an 

On May 25, 2021, following a continued reduction in the number of new cases combined with an 
increased number of British Columbians being vaccinated, the Province outlined their four-step 
reopening plan. 

On July 1, 2021 as there was at least 70% of the provincial adult population with dose 1, cases 
declining and hospitalizations declining, the Province enacted Step 3 of the BC Restart Plan. This 
Step 3 permitted: 

• Provincial state of emergency and public health emergency lifted; 
• Returning to usual for indoor and outdoor personal gatherings; 
• Increased capacity for indoor and outdoor organized gatherings, with safety plans; 
• Nightclubs and casinos reopened with capacity limits and safety plans; and 
• New public health and workplace guidance around personal protective equipment, 

physical distancing, and business protocols. 

Step 4: Future (Implementation date has yet to be determined; Eligibility Requirements: more 
than 70% of adult population with Dose 1, cases low and stable (contained clusters) and 
hospitalizations low): 

• Returning to normal social contact; 
• Increased capacity at larger organized gatherings; 
• No limits on indoor and outdoor spectators at sports; and 
• Businesses operating with new safety plans. 

The Province has yet to indicate a date for the implementation of Step + 

Surrey Res tart Pl an 

The EOC's opening decision matrix, which is used to determine when each of the City's functional 
business areas are able to adjust their level of service and resume some form of operation, is based 
on the premise that all of the following four criteria are met: 

1. Ability to comply with new Provincial Health Order(s) ("PH Os"); 
2. Reasonable public demand for services; 
3. Financial viability; and 
4- Public and employee safety measures are in place. 

In response to the four-step BC Restart Plan, the EOC has used the opening decision matrix to 
prepare the Surrey Restart Plan which outlines what changes will be made to facilities and 
services with Step 2, 3 and 4 of the BC Restart Plan. 

In response to the new variant, the EOC has reviewed the City's level of service/reopening/closing 
decision matrix to ensure that the key considerations of the decision matrix are still 
valid/appropriate. 
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Parks, Recreation & Culture Facilities 

The City initiated a phased reopening of parks, recreation and culture facilities across the City for 
pre-registered programs starting in May of 2020. The following chart reflects the status of 
facilities reopened to date: 

Facility Type Number of Facilities Number of % of Regular Program 
Opened Facilities Offering at Opened Facilities 

Closed 
Recreation Centre 13 0 40-60% 

Arena 5 0 40-60% 

Indoor Pool 3 2 40-60% 

Cultural Centres 5 0 50-60% 

Program spaces and capacities are based on the required two-metre physical distancing for static 
activities and three to four metre distancing for more active programming. Schedules also 
consider enhanced cleaning and disinfecting requirements to ensure adequate cleaning between 
each session. Staff are working closely with Fraser Health and other authorities on additional 
approval processes to continue to resume services and reopen facilities in a safe manner. At this 
time, masks are required in all Civic facilities. 

The City continues to monitor changes in demand and facility usage to inform its decision on how 
to adjust level and type of services offered and to align with PHO. This continues the well­
founded nature of the City's reopening strategy and highlights the need to closely monitor actual 
demand once facilities reopen. 

Public Health Order Updates 

The City implemented the Vaccine Passport program throughout all recreation facilities on 
September 13, 2021. To improve customer experience, the Parks, Recreation and Culture 
Department are utilizing the Department's registration system to house the vaccine information 
for patrons that have completed a consent form. This has helped to improve customer service by 
alleviating unnecessary congestion and waiting times for participants. 

On December 22, 2021, the Provincial Health Order established the following restrictions set to 
last until January 18, 2022: 

• All gymnasiums, weight rooms, fitness classes and aquafit classes will be suspended. 
• Indoor gatherings for rentals of any size are cancelled. 
• Spectators are reduced to 50% capacity. 
• Indoor pool capacity reduced to a maximum of 200 people. 
• Passive seniors' programs will run at 50% capacity. 
• All in-pool activities now require POV. 



On January 18, 2022, the Provincial Health Order established that all weight rooms can reopen 
January 20 and all gymnasiums, fitness and aquafit classes can reopen as of January 24, 2022. 

Recreation Programs & Services 

The program utilization for the period of January 23 - February 5, 2022, is summarized below: 

Drop-in and Membership Scans (Visits Represented Through Scan and 

Point Of Sale Data) 

Aquatics and Fitness Arenas 

# Of Visits # Of Visits 

Jan30 - Feb 5 10,208 360 

Jan 23 - Jan 29 9,646 417 

Since Restart (Aug 3, 
432,620 13,469 

2021) 

Registered Programs and Early Registered Drop-in 

Aquatics Arenas Indoor Fitness 

New New New New New 

New Registration Fill Registrant Registration Fill Registrant Registration 

Registrants Opportuniti % s Opportunities % s Opportunities 

es Available Available Available 
Jan 30 -

565 678 83% 1392 4396 32% 12,109 15,o47 
Feb 5 
Jan 23- Jan 

462 616 75% 968 3,776 26% 10,829 14.360 
29 
Since 
Reopening 

102,857 124,939 83% 29,376 51,776 56% 302,484 459,858 

Registered Programs 

Preschool Before & After Care 

Current Registered Current Registered 

Registrant Spots Fill% Registrant Spots Fill% 

s Available s Available 

Jan 30 - Feb 5 1086 1,234 88% 1,471 2,369 62% 
Jan 23 - Jan 29 1085 1,235 88% 1,502 2,405 62% 

Aquatics 

Three of the City's aquatic facilities are open, the Surrey Sport and Leisure Complex, the 
Grandview Heights Aquatic Centre, and Guildford Recreation Centre Aquatics and are currently 
operating with modified hours of operations due to staff shortages. 

All facilities are operating with COVID-19 safety protocols in place to protect staff and 
users. Safety planning has been completed with guidance from the BC & Yukon Lifesaving 

Fill 

% 

80% 

75% 

66% 



Society, Fraser Health and the British Columbia Recreation and Parks Association. The facilities 
are serving a broad range of users including lane swimming, public swimming, learn to swim 
lessons and aquatic sport rentals. Since opening, these facilities have safely served more than 535, 
477 public users (including fitness) and provide homes for the City's aquatic sport teams to 
continue with athlete development. Active recruitment and training is underway to ensure 
sufficient aquatic staff levels to enable additional aquatic facilities to be reopened. 

The Newton Wave Pool will reopen on March 29, 2022. 

Sport User Group utilization for the period of January 23 - February 5, 2022 is summarized below: 

Aquatics User Group Stats 

Date Total Hours Booked Total Hours Available Fill% 

Surrey Sport & Leisure Complex 

Jan 3 0 - Feb 5, 2 022 346.75 346.75 1 00% 

Jan 23 -29, 2 022 346.75 346.75 1 00% 

Since Reopening 3 0, 055.75 4 0,637.5 73% 

Grandview Heights Aquatic Centre 

Jan 3 0 - Feb 5, 2 022 473.75 477.5 99% 

Jan 23 - 29, 2 022 469.75 477.5 98% 

Since Reopening 17448.75 24445.25 71% 

Guildford Aquatic Centre 

Jan 30 - Feb 5 2 022 281.5 3 03.5 92% 

Jan 23 -29, 2 022 247.5 3 03.5 81% 

Since Reopening 5, 099.5 6, 065.5 84% 

Arenas 

The arenas have opened all locations including South Surrey Arena, Surrey Sport and Leisure 
Complex, Cloverdale Arena, Newton and North Surrey Sport and Ice Complex. Effective 
November 20, 2021. Arena public skates now require proof of vaccination for those 5+ under the 
updated PHO for Gatherings and Events. 

Arena Sport User Group utilization for the period ofJanuary 23 - February 5, 2022 is summarized 
below: 

Arena User Group Stats 

Date Ice Dry Floor 

Total Total Total Total 

Booked Available Fill% Hrs. Available Fill% 

Hrs. Hrs. Booked Hrs. 

Jan 3 0- Feb 5, 2 022 563 641 88% 

Jan 23 - Jan 29, 2 022 577.50 629.5 0 92% 
* Since September 7 19,957.75 

24,455.6 0 81% 1,283.5 0** 1,788.5 0 71% 
**Since April 1, 2 021 * 
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COVID-19 Vaccination Cl inics 

The South Surrey Recreation Centre and Cloverdale Recreation Centre continue to operate as 
Mass Immunization Clinics. Fraser Health opened the Cloverdale Recreation Centre clinic on 
January 5, 2022 and expanded the South Surrey Recreation Centre clinic from a community clinic 
to a mass immunization clinic on January 9, 2022. The South Surrey Recreation Centre Clinic is 
currently operating 10:45 am - 5:15 pm, 7 days a week. The Cloverdale Recreation Centre Clinic is 
currently operating 11:00 am-6:oo pm, 7 days· a week. 

For more information regarding vaccination clinics in Surrey visit: https://www.fraserhealth.ca . 

Bear Creek Park R apid T es t  Pick Up Site 

Fraser Health operated a drive through rapid test pick up location at Bear Creek Park from 
January 13, 2022 through February 1, 2022 and is now closed. The site distributed rapid tests to 
symptomatic individuals by appointment only. 

Park Amb as s ador Program 

The Park Ambassador Program was first introduced in March of 2020 to help keep Surrey's parks 
safe. Park Ambassadors continue to be the friendly faces in Surrey's destination and sport parks, 
working closely with Surrey Bylaws, to act as liaison for delivering key messaging to park visitors . 

The program has been operating at a much-reduced level since the Province moved to Step 3 as 
there are no restrictions in place for park spaces. Once the Province moves into Step 4, the Park 
Ambassador program first established in response to COVID-19 will be concluded. The Park 
Ambassador program is envisioned to restart in 2022 with significantly different job 
responsibilities as compared to duties during response to COVID-19. It is envisioned that the 
future Park Ambassadors will have a wide range of job duties including litter picking, greeting, 
wayfinding, washroom cleaning, and some bylaw enforcement capabilities, etc. 

Surrey Libraries 

Surrey Libraries phased reopening of its libraries is summarized below for January 2022. 

Service Number Daily Daily Daily Daily Visits 
of Average Checkouts Visits as a o/o of 
Facilities Checkouts as a o/o of Pre-
Opened Pre- pandemic 

pandemic visits 
checkouts 

Libraries 
6,880 72% 45% 10 3,300 

Libraries continue to be used by the community for information and recreational needs, 
computer access and the use of study space. All 10 branches are currently operating at full-service 
hours. A summary of programming in January 2022 is provided: 
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Adult Number of Number of 
Programs Programs participants 
Online 28 35° 

In-person 4 4 
Total 32 354 

Youth Number of Number of 
Services Programs participants 
Programs 
Online 26 435 

In-person 4 57 
Total 30 492 

Programming includes: 
• Youth Services online programs: weekly online storyimes ( Baby, Toddler, Family, PJ), 

Book Club (Kids, Preteen), Fun (Afterschool Fun, Artsy Kids), UBC Geering Up, STEM 
Club, TLC meeting and event, Teen Escape Room, Teen Book Rec Form, 

• Youth Services online outreach: FirstSteps, Practically Preschool, DIVERSEcity Teens, 
• Adult online programs: Armchair Travel, Library Champions, English Conversation Circle, 

A/V Club, Family History (Indigenous Research, Eastern European Genealogy-95), Book 
Clubs (OP, GL, FL, Lit Club, Books+Bev, Seniors, ELL, Book Chat, Audiobook), and 

• Adult online outreach: CELPIP Info Session, Welcome Centre Caregivers. 

Surrey Fire Serv ice ("SFS") R es pons e 

In 2022 Surrey Fire Service workloads are consistently higher than the period before BC 
Emergency Health Services COVID changes to medical incident dispatch protocols. The increased 
growth in service demands since 2021 is related to a general increase in the number medical 
incidents being assigned by BCEHS for a fire service response. 

The SFS response to overdose incidents in 2022 has averaged 8.3 per day, similar to the number in 
November and December 2021. This equated to 450% of the delivery of life saving Naloxone to 
overdose patients by Fire First Responders. 

Appendix "IV" provides a comparison of incident responses by the SFS each month in 2019, 2020, 
2021, and 2022. 

Surrey R CMP R es pons e 

The Surrey RCMP received more calls for service in the first four months of 2020 as compared to 
the same period in 2019 (pre-pandemic), and as the pandemic continued, calls for service were 
slightly below the monthly totals for the rest of the year resulting in 2020 experiencing 0.2% (433) 
fewer calls than 2019. In 2022 through January, the Surrey RCMP received 227 fewer calls as 
compared to the same period in 2021, 659 fewer compared to 2020, and approximately 273 fewer 
calls as compared to the same period in 2019 (pre-pandemic). 



Appendix "V" provides a comparison of calls for service to the RCMP each month in 2019, 2020, 
2021 and 2022. 

Logistics 

From the start, to ensure that the City, including the SFS, has adequate cleaning equipment and 
Personal Protective Equipment ("PPE") for staff, the EOC has centralized its inventory of these 
supplies and is monitoring daily consumption rates. A copy of the City's inventory of critical 
supplies as of February 9, 2022, is attached as Appendix "VI". 

Beginning in November 2021, the EOC has commenced ordering of rapid antigen test kits to 
support of the City's Rapid Testing Program, to test essential staff that have been exposed through 
a close contact, and a limited a number of test kits have been sold to staff (and will again be sold 
to staff as the City's inventory allows for) at cost so that they may complete their own rapid tests 
at home given the strain on Provincial testing resources. On February 4, 2022, the City announced 
that staff members would be able to purchase two rapid test kits per person. 

Return to Office Plan 

The EOC has enacted a Return of Office ("RTO") plan that ensures the City can continue the 
process of reintegrating staff back into the workplace in a safe and responsible manner. 

The RTO plan was developed based on the following key principles : 

• Compliance with all PH Os; 
• Health and Safety; 
• Work efficiency; 
• Promoting a gradual return to normal business operations; and 
• Flexibility to make alternate work arrangements, as needed. 

Following the directions announced by the Provincial Health Officer on November 7, 2020, the 
EOC introduced screening of all staff using a COVID -19 symptom check list. Staff are required to 
complete a short online self-screening form prior to entering their workplace each day. Staff that 
answer yes to any of the questions on the self-screening form are advised that they are not to 
enter their workplace and that they will be contacted by their manager with further directions. 

Current Staffing Levels 

The EOC continues to monitor staffing levels at all civic facilities and on January 5, 2022 adjusted 
staffing levels (i.e., the number of staff working at facility) from 60% to 40% due to the emergence 
of the Omicron variant and increase in cases. Since November 29, 2021 there has been 598 cases 
amongst staff, for a total of 750 cases amongst staff since the start of the pandemic. The RTO plan 
and safe work protocols in place have been effective to date in minimizing COVID-19 
transmission between staff as the vast majority of cases that staff have contracted occurred 
outside of the workplace. Despite the increase in cases amongst staff, the City's level of service has 
not been negatively impacted. 



Based on the current reduction in new cases, the EOC is reviewing the merits reinstating staffing 
levels to 60% in the coming weeks. 

Proof of Vaccination Policy 

The City's Proof of Vaccination Policy came into effect on January 5, 2022. 3,429, or 96% of, staff 
have demonstrated that they are fully vaccinated and that 16 staff have indicated that they are 
partially vaccinated, 55 staff are not vaccinated and 63 staff preferred not to indicate their 
vaccination status. There is also a limited number of staff who are away on some form of leave 
(i.e. vacation or maternity) who have yet to provide their proof of vaccination. These staff will be 
required to their provide proof of vaccination at the end of their leave. 

Staff, except those who provide support services to the Surrey RCMP, who are not fully vaccinated 
are required to participate in a rapid testing program and complete regular rapid antigen testing 
and provide a negative test result before the start of their shift. 

On December 17, 2021, local governments across Canada were advised by the RCMP that all local 
government staff who work directly with the RCMP are required as of January 7, 2022 to be 
vaccinated and only those who are not vaccinated due to a personal characteristic protected by 
the Canada Human Rights Act or a valid contraindication or deferral to a COVID-19 vaccination as 
identified by the Provincial Health Officer are eligible to participate in a in a rapid testing 
program and complete regular rapid antigen testing and provide a negative test result before the 
start of their shift. In other words, staff who have elected not be vaccinated are not eligible to 
participate in a rapid testing program and continue working directly with the Surrey RCMP. 

Updated COVID-19 Symptoms and Close Contact Protocols 

The City has updated its COVID-19 Symptoms and Close Contact Protocols in response the 
reduced incubation time of the Omicron variant of COVID-19 compared to earlier strains and 
reduced Provincial requirements for isolation from seven to five days. This update includes a 
reduction in self-isolation for fully vaccinated staff from seven to five days from the initial onset of 
symptoms, with return to work permitted following a negative rapid test. 

Staff in essential service areas, including Surrey Fire Service, RCMP Support Services, and 
Engineering Operations will no longer be required to isolate following a COVID-19 exposure if 
they have no symptoms. Essential staff will be required to take a rapid test on days 3, 4, and 5 
following a COVID-19 exposure. Non-essential staff will still be required to isolate for a period of 
four days following a COVID-19 exposure. 

Suppor t for Pr ior ity Popul ations ( ex per iencing hous ing ins tabil ity) 

The EOC has worked with BC Housing and the Fraser Health Authority to open one arena at 
North Surrey Recreation Centre ("NSRC") as an Emergency Response Centre ("ERC") to prevent 
the spread of COVID-19 among people experiencing housing instability during the pandemic. 
Currently the ERC in the first arena operates at or close to the full capacity of 48 guests. Last 
winter the EOC also worked with BC Housing to open the second arena at the NSRC as an 
emergency winter shelter with COVID-19 prevention services. Currently this second arena 
operates at close to or full capacity of 48 guests in the emergency shelter. 



The services provided by Fraser Health at the ERC including COVID-19 testing and wrap-around 
health care services, opioid agonist treatment and a managed alcohol program. BC Housing will 
continue to fund Surrey Urban Mission to ensure the ERC and the emergency shelter can serve 
Surrey's priority population. 

On December 24, 2021, an Extreme Weather Response (EWR) shelter was opened in the ERC. 
Located on the second floor, the EWR shelter provides 30 mats that are available overnight during 
EWR Alerts. EWR Alerts are called when winter weather conditions pose a risk for the health and 
safety of people who are unhoused. The EWR shelter is operated by SUMS. Since it opened, the 
EWR shelter has been full or nearly full every night. 

To reduce the number of people in some existing BC Housing funded shelters in Surrey, BC 
Housing has moved people from shelters to individual motel rooms at The Linda Vista Motel at 
6498 King George Boulevard, the Canadian Inn at 6528 King George Boulevard. 

It is expected that as the risk for COVID-19 subsides, BC Housing will seek to relocate those 
sheltered at the Linda Vista Motel and the Canadian Inn to available housing where available, or 
back to an existing shelter as capacity in these facilities is increased to pre-pandemic occupancy 
rates. In addition, staff are continuing work with BC Housing and the Province to identify 
alternate housing options for the guests at the NSRC ERC. 

COVID-19 Compliance and Enforcement Team 

On March 26, 2020 the Surrey RCMP and the City of Surrey Bylaw Services Division established a 
joint COVID-19 Compliance & Enforcement Team ("CCET"). The CCET's mandate is to conduct 
proactive checks to ensure local residents and businesses understand their personal obligations 
regarding social distancing and self-isolation requirements to stop the spread of COVID-19. The 
Team's primary mandate is proactive education and gaining voluntary compliance with the 
directions of the Provincial Health Officer. 

CCET continues to proactively reach out to Surrey businesses, faith-based locations, banquet 
halls, and recovery homes to inform, educate, and prevent contraventions of the public health 
safety orders. They have also conducted patrols in areas where people continue to congregate, 
such as parks and playgrounds. 

Over the course of the pandemic, the average compliance percentage has varied from a low of 
74% during the month of August 2020 to a consistent high of over 95% in the latter half of 2021. It 
is important to note that compliance inspections as reflected above relate to both the provincial 
PHO requirements as well as WorkSafe BC and Fraser Health requirements. Only contraventions 
to the PHO may result in fines and, as per the province, only municipal police officers or health 
officers are permitted to issue fines. Municipal bylaw enforcement officers across the province are 
precluded from issuing fines. 

While COVID-19 cases have sharply increased over the past several weeks, the CCET has not 
encountered a significant number of issues with respect to Surrey businesses not complying with 
PHO requirements. Where non-compliance has been observed, matters ranged from patrons not 
wearing masks when walking through an establishment to business owners failing to request 
proof of vaccination. These mainly involved a small number of Surrey restaurants. In these cases, 
CCET members provided business owners with education on the PHO requirements and no 



issues were observed in follow up inspections. The more prevalent cases of non-compliance have 
occurred with private fitness clubs and dance studios that have remained operational despite the 
current PHO requiring that these businesses remain closed until January 18, 2022. The CCET in 
conjunction with Fraser Health has focused on these types of businesses to gain 
compliance. While no tickets have been issued, businesses owners have been provided warnings 
that subsequent occurrences will lead to the issuance of fines. These businesses are being closely 
monitored to ensure compliance. 

When a business is found to be non-compliant, .CCET members discuss the educational 
information and requirements (previously provided to these businesses) directly with the 
establishment owners and/or management to ensure the information is well understood. All 
businesses, residences and persons not complying to the PH Os may be subject to fines. The CCET 
has issued a total of 166 fines since late August 2020 including 34 fines issued to businesses, 44 
fines issued to private residences; and 88 fines issued to individuals. 

Supp ort ing and Info rming Res ident s 

The City's COVID-19 webpage, www.surrey.ca/COVID-19. has been a valued source of information 
for residents and businesses with approximately 314,102 pageviews as of February 7, 2022, with 878 
pageviews occurring over the last week. The information on these webpages is updated 
frequently, and includes important news & updates, COVID-19 community safety tips, services 
status updates, facility closure and opening notices, online service opportunities, business 
resources and community resources. 

The City's social media accounts including Facebook, Twitter and Instagram continue to be a 
valued source of information for residents and businesses. Over the past week, the City has used 
these platforms as part of a renewed effort to encourage residents to follow current regulations 
and restrictions. Through these platforms, the City reached approximately 135,821 users over the 
last week. 

SUSTAINABIL ITY CONSIDERATIONS 

The City of Surrey Emergency Program, the EOC, and the level of service provisions supports the 
objectives of the City's Sustainability Charter 2.0. This work relates to Sustainability Charter 2.0 
themes of Public Safety. Specifically, the following Desired Outcome ("DO"): 

• Emergency Preparedness and Prevention DO6: Surrey has proactive and coordinated
emergency prevention measures in place and can effectively deal with emergencies that
anse.



CONCLUSION 

The COVID-19 pandemic is experiencing a global resurgence (fifth wave) in cases including in 
British Columbia. 

The City as of July 1, 2021 is currently offering its services in line with Step 3 of the BC Restart Plan. 
As the Province enacts Steps 4 of the BC Restart Plan, the City will enact Step 4 of the Surrey 
Restart Plan accordingly . 

SW/JA/ki 

Vincent Lalonde, ICD.D., P .Eng . 
City Manager 

https://surreybc.sharepoint.com/sites/cmcitymanageradmin/council/eoc corporate report no. 34.docx 
SW 2/10/22 4:47 PM 
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*Appendices available upon request



Appendix “II” 
New Cases Per Week in the Local Health Authorities 
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New Cases per Week per Capita in Communities in the Fraser Health Authority

March 7, 2021 to March 12, 2022
Surrey and White Rock
Delta
Maple Ridge / Pitt Meadows
Tri-Cities (Coq, PoCo, PoMo)
Burnaby
New Westminster
Mission
Abbotsford
Langley

Notes:
- Based on 2016 census population.
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Appendix “III” 

Surrey Fire Service – Incident Responses  
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Appendix “IV” 

Surrey RCMP – Calls for Service  
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